
  

PSGTC Newsletter 
Debbie Benner and Susan Williams, editors 

bdsnrg@juno.com or susan-institches@att.net 

By Linda Tunnell 

Our Meetings are held at: 

Broadway Baptist Church / 305 W. Broadway, RM 302 

Fort Worth, Texas 76104 

 
Monday, Nov. 26, 2012 - Gratitude Group Sharing 

 1:30 pm Broadway Baptist Church, 3rd floor 

meeting room. Board of Directors Meeting at 1 

pm. Snack will be provided by Santa Fe Nursing 

and Rehab. 

 
Our exercise group meets Monday, Wednesday and Friday 

of each week from 10:30-11:30 am at Broadway 

Baptist Church, Room 206 We invite you to join us in 

the fight to keep mobility. 

 Caregivers meet on the 2nd and 4th Fridays in the 

room behind the exercise group to share ideas and 

give support. Come join us. Never feel alone on this 

journey. 

 

Monday, Dec. 17, 2012 - Holiday Luncheon 

 11:30 pm, at Broadway Baptist Church, 3rd 

floor meeting room. PSGTC will provide the 

meat and attendees will bring 

side dishes to share. A Holiday 

Music Program will be our en-

tertainment. 

The contents or opinions expressed in this newsletter are those of individual writers and do not constitute an endorsement or approval by Parkinson’s Support Group of Tarrant County. 

During bad weather, exercise or other meetings may be cancelled.  Call the help line (817/275-1909) if you are in question about a 

particular day’s meeting.  Be sure to check our Website at: www.psgtc.org.   

Parkinson Support Group 

of Tarrant County 

Nov. ~ Dec. 2012 

Finally, the hot days of summer are over!   We welcome 

Fall and its cooler weather. 

Thanks to everyone that made our first meeting of Park-

inson, 2012-13 a success.  We had about 9 tables full of 

members and guests at the September meeting.  You can 

figure out how many people that attended our first meeting.  

(Eight people at each table.)  Janet Edgar brought table 

centerpieces that were given out at the end of the meeting.   

She didn’t stay for the meeting.  Had to leave to stay with 

her mother, Gail, who had had knee replacement surgery.  

Brookdale  Sr. Living sponsored our luncheon.   There was 

so much good food, fellowship, and a good program.  

Donna McElroy, a licensed Physical Therapist, taught us 

about “Fall Prevention”.  The October 29th speaker was 

Beth Sharp Watson of Harris Methodist Hospital.  Her 

topic was “Speech/Voice Therapy”.  

Happy Thanksgiving & Merry Christmas to all of you! 

November program:  Gratitude Groups 

December:  Christmas Luncheon; music by Madeline 

and Joe Guereca. 

 

Linda Tunnell, President PSGTC 

FATIGUE é. 
One of Parkinson’s more insidious symptoms is fatigue. This is not your garden variety bone-tired. This is fatigue on 

a cellular level. Your body is working overtime to accomplish the simplest of tasks: Taking a shower, answering the 

     phone, pouring orange juice. In addition, you may be coping with the combination of possible cognitive problems 

     known as "Parkinson's apathy". These problems include difficulty initiating projects, inability to follow complex 

     instructions, short-term memory loss and difficulty in switching gears midstream. 

               You can fight Parkinson’s disease apathy by exercising, trying to get regular sleep, taking short naps, and 

                making sure you do not isolate yourself. Also ensure that you and your doctor are square on your drug 

                regimen. The dishes still might not get done, but at least you will feel better. 

 

http://us.mg205.mail.yahoo.com/understanding-parkinsons/living-with-pd/topic-detail.php?exercise
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Device may reduce swallowing health risk 

in patients with Parkinsonôs disease 
 

A hand-held device that strengthens the muscles involved in swallow-

ing can address a serious symptom of Parkinson’s disease, according to a 

new University of Florida study. 

In what researchers believe is the largest randomized trial of a behav-

ioral swallowing treatment in patients with Parkinson’s disease, scientists 

found that about one-third of the volunteers who used the device im-

proved their ability to swallow. Finding solutions to their swallowing 

problems is important because their most common cause of death is pneu-

monia caused by inhaling foreign material, such as food, during swallow-

ing. 

“The many muscles involved in swallowing progressively weaken in 

patients with Parkinson’s disease and become uncoordinated in the same 

way that patients lose coordination and strength in their arms and legs,” 

said Michelle Troche, the study’s lead investigator and a clinical lecturer 

and speech pathologist in the UF College of Public Health and Health 

Professions’ department of speech, language and hearing sciences. 

It also becomes more difficult for patients to sense material in their 

airways and cough hard enough to expel it, she said. 

For the study, researchers trained participants with Parkinson’s disease 

to exhale into an Expiratory Muscle Strength Training, or EMST, device 

The fact that EMST is a home-based treatment is of particular im-

portance as many individuals with Parkinson’s disease cannot travel the 

long distance to attend clinic or hospital therapy sessions 
 © University of Florida 

Vaccine for Parkinsonôs 

Disease Enters Phase 1 

Clinical Trial 
By Katie Pratt 

 
The word “vaccination” generally 

brings to mind the prevention of infec-

tious disease. However, significant ad-

vances have recently been made in the 

field of therapeutic vaccination for the 

treatment of chronic human disorders 

including neurological conditions and 

cancer. 

Simply put, a vaccine is a mixture of 

compounds (most often proteins) that are 

selected for their ability to activate the 

immune system. These compounds, also 

known as antigens, are then injected into 

the body where they prepare the immune 

system for a future assault. The result of 

such prophylactic vaccination is either 

complete immunity to the illness, or at 

least a significant reduction in 

disease severity. 

While a prophylactic vaccine 

is administered as a preventative 

measure, therapeutic vaccines 

are intended to help fight a dis-

ease that has already taken root.  

The problem with this kind 

of approach is ensuring that the antigen 

used in the vaccine does not induce an 

immune response against healthy parts of 

the body.  

Recently, a therapeutic vaccine for 

Parkinson’s disease developed by Aus-

trian pharmaceutical company Affiris 

entered a clinical trial, a landmark move 

in the management of a disease that is 

currently only treated at a symptomatic 

level. 

The study, funded by the Michael J. 

Fox Foundation to the tune of $1.5 mil-

lion, will assess the safety of the vaccine 

in both men and women with Parkin-

son’s disease, with the results expected 

in July of 2014. 
 

http://brainblogger.com/2012/09/14/vaccine -for-
parkinsons-disease-enters-phase-1-clinical-trial/ 

Help, Heõs fallen and he canõt get up! 

The Fort Worth Fire Department offers NON-EMERGENCY help with 

lifting after a fall. If your Parkinson person is hurt, you need to call 911. 

If there are no injuries, but you can’t get the person up, call this number, 

but ONLY if you live in Fort Worth. 

(817) 922-3000 

Take away some of the worry about a 

hospital visit with Aware In Care FREE kit 
 
National Parkinson’s Foundation (NPF) has an “AWARE IN CARE” 

kit filled with useful tools and information to help a person with Parkin-

son’s during the next hospital visit. 

It’s a NPF a national program which aims to help people with Parkin-

son’s disease get the best care possible during a hospital stay. According to 

a recent study, three out of four people with Parkinson’s do not receive 

their medications on time when staying in the hospital. 

Aware in Care kits can be requested from your local NPF Chapter or 

NPF Center of Excellence. If you do not live in an area with an NPF Chap-

ter or Center, you can order a kit online at awareincare.org 

Or contact the NPF Helpline at 1-800-473-4636. 

Wear your Parkinson pin with pride. 
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A Flight to Remember the Past 
 

Carl Milam and John 

Robertson recently went to 

Meacham Field and flew on the 

old Southern Cross C-47 over 

downtown Fort Worth. This 

aircraft was ordered by 

TWA for passenger 

service with a Wright 

Cyclone engine and was 

completed in December of 

1941. Due to the attack on 

Pearl Harbor, many 

aircraft were pressed into 

military service and this 

plane was no exception. It's first job in service was as a troop 

carrier and paratroop trainer. 

    It was a 

short, but really 

nice flight. Vets 

are asked to 

sign the wall 

inside the 

plane. The crew 

were super in 

helping the guys get in and out of the plane. They had a great 

time. There will be Christmas flights after Thanksgiving to 

see the pretty lights downtown. Call Franklin "Hawkeye" 

Poole (225) 802-0777 or Dana Wood (817) 659-9249 for 

more information. 

Words of Sunshine:  

Welcome New Members: 
 Lou & B.J. (Bob) Bates 

 Marie Dowling 

 Wanda & Jimmy Dalton 

 Marilou and James Lee Johnson 

 Donna Lee & Amo Kilba 

 Cynthia & Omer Richie 

Prayers and Thoughts: 
A memorial donation in memory of JOSEPH EDGAR was 

given by Gail and Janet Edgar, expressing their appreciation 

for providing a place for people with Parkinson's Disease to 

come and feel accepted. 

CARLA HARVEY is home after spending two weeks in 

rehab and reports that she is doing better. 

TOM and PEG KENNEDY have moved into an assisted 

living facility and do regret they can no longer attend. 

BRUCE and EDIE DOUGHERTY are in transition to 

different living arrangements.. 

Word has reached us that BOB FERGUSON passed away 

October 27. Our thoughts and prayers are with Sherry and 

the family. 

In the Kitchen with Parkinsons 

PSGTC is LOOKING FOR HELP! 

 PSGTC has supplies and equipment for use by our 

members, but we need a place to store and inventory 

these items. If anyone can volunteer, please contact 

Linda Tunnel at lbtunnel@att.net. 

As the leaves begin to change and fall settles in, 

cooking becomes a hobby for many! Parkinson's patients 

can overcome the challenges cooking brings by using these 

helpful tips to transform the kitchen into a functional and 

accessible space. 

¶ Improve your grip to open a jar by winding a 

thick rubber band twice around the lid or using a 

thin waffle-grid rubber sheet. Rubberized sheets are 

available where kitchen items are sold.  

¶ Use a rocker knife instead of a traditional straight 

knife. The seesaw motion used when cutting with 

the rocker knife takes less energy.  

¶ To get an easier grip on cooking tools, replace 

old kitchen gadgets and utensils with ones that 

have large, cushioned handle grips. Many stores 

carry a wide selection of these types of potato 

peelers, spatulas, whisks, spice grinders, and more.  

¶ Angled measuring cups allow you to read 

measurement markings by glancing directly into 

the cup, eliminating the need to tip your head to 

the side to measure the amount of liquid desired.  

¶ Purchase jelly and other condiments in plastic 

squeezable bottles, so that spreading it on 

sandwiches or other food takes less energy.  

¶ Keep an extra pair of pliers in the kitchen. Use 

them to peel away the plastic seal from a jar of 

peanut butter, pull the tab on a container of cream 

cheese, or grab the sealer strip from a gallon of 

milk.  

¶ The Prep Taxi Food Scoop safely carries food 

from a cutting board to a pan or bowl. This 

unique scoop allows you to slice, dice, and chop 

desired food in preparation 

for cooking. It also allows 

you to safely transfer it to 

your cooking pot or pan. 

Its flat design with high 

sides prevents spills.  

 

 

ANN PACE, fell breaking her hip, had surgery and  is now at 

the following address temporarily 

Ann Pace 

City View Care Center, Room 404 

5801 Bryant Irvin Rd. / Ft. Worth, TX 76132 
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Fruit Paste Recipe  
The subject of constipation is a reoccurring complaint 

as most medications for PD list this as a side effect. If any 

of our PSGTC members try this recipe and report back to 

us, perhaps the issue of constipation can be resolved for 

some. 

 

Fruit Paste #2  
1 cup dried prunes  

1 cup raisins  

1 cup dried figs  

2 oz. (¼ cup) senna tea leaves  

(purchase in health food stores)  

½ cup prune juice  

¼ cup brown sugar  

¼ cup lemon juice  

2½ cups water  

1. Bring fruit, lemon juice, tea leaves and 

water slowly to a boil for 15 to 20 min-

utes.  

2. Remove from heat, and add brown sugar.  

3. Allow to cool.  

4. Using a mixer or food processor, turn fruit mixture into 

a smooth paste while gradually adding the prune juice.  

5. Place in a container (plastic, glass or metal) and store in 

freezer. NOTE: Fruit paste will not become solid but 

will remain the consistency of ice cream.  

Å Give 1 to 2 teaspoons of fruit paste every morning.  

Å Remove pre-measured mixture ñdoseò from container, 

and allow to warm at room temperature before serving 

to help soften paste.  

Å Eat plain or spread over toast, muffins or crackers. 

(Graham crackers are good!)  
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Dear friends,  

Bob Griffin has recently had a change in his diag-

nosis from atypical Parkinson's Disease/

Progressive Supranuclear Palsy (PSP) to a menin-

goma sitting on top of the motor area of the brain 

covering. This was diagnosed when Bob began hav-

ing seizures in May 2012 to July 25, 2012. Multiple 

MRIs and other tests confirmed the large menin-

goma and Normal Pressure Hydrocephalus (NPH). 

He had surgery on August 1, 2012 at Harris Meth-

odist downtown and rehab at Texas Rehabilitation 

Hospital. Bob came home August 23, 2012 with 

some improved movement of the right side and a 

renewed mental outlook. He continues therapy at 

BITS Rehab at Harris Methodist hospital down-

town. The treament for NPH is a shunt in the ventri-

cles to allow accumulation of cerebro-spinal fluid 

to drain away. He will have to learn to walk after 

six months in the skilled nursing unit at Trinity Ter-

race and brain surgery.  

Sincerely, Anne Griffin 

Omer Ritchie, Noted PastorAttends 

PSGTC Luncheon 
 

The PSGTC luncheon held September 24, 2012 

was sponsored by Brookdale Senior Living. They 

provided a delicious home -cooked meal  for all of the 

attendees. Donna McElroy, licensed physical thera-
pist spoke to the 

group about fall 

prevention which 

is one of the 

many challenges 

that Parkinson-
ians try to over-

come.  

    Omer Ritchie 

joined the rest of 

the PSGTC mem-
bers for the 

luncheon. Omer 

and his brother 

Homer Ritchie have been involved for more than 50 

years in various Christian Min-

istries in this area. Omer pas-
tered the First Baptist Church 

in Athens, Texas for many years. 

He and his brother Homer pas-

tered First Baptist Church of 

Fort Worth at one time. We wel-
come Omer as a new member.  

From The Caregiverôs Bill of Rights: 
 

I have the right to take care of myself. 

This is not an act of selfishness. 

It will give me the capability of taking better care of my 

care receiver. 

Debby Benner and her mother 

Ruth Baker 

Omer Ritchie 

New members Lou 

and Bob Bates 

PSGTC members enjoy the camaraderie and the tasty meal pro-

vided by Brookdale Senior Living 
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CAREGIVER MEETINGS 

Meetings are held next to the exercise room on the 
2nd and 4th Friday of the month. At 10:30 am.  You 
will get great Caregiver support at these meetings. 
We welcome your participation in 
this group.  

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

    1 2 3 

4 5 6 7 6 8 9 6 10 

11 12 6 13 14 6 15 16 6= 17 

18 19 6 20 21 6 22 23 6 24 

25 

 

       

26 6 27 28 6 29 30 6=  

November 2012 
November 

Schedule of Events 

 

 

6 Monday, Wednesday and Friday Exercise at 

10:30, Room 206 of Broadway Baptist 

Church.  

= Second and Fourth Friday– Caregivers Meet-

ing at 10:30 in the room adjoining  Room 206. 
 

November 6-National Election Day 

November 11-Veterans Day 

November 22-Thanksgiving Day 

 

Nov. 26ðPSGTC Gratitude Groups (Sharing)  
 1:30 pm, at Broadway Baptist Church, 3rd 

floor meeting room. 

December 
Schedule of Events 

 

 

6 Every Monday, Wednesday 

and Friday Exercise at 10:30, Room 206 

of Broadway Baptist Church 

= Second and Fourth Friday–Caregivers 

Meeting at 10:30 in the room adjoining  

Room 206. 

 

December 7-Pearl Harbor Day 

December 8-Hanukkah begins at sundown 

December 21-Winter begins 

There will be NO EXERCISE or CAREGIVERS 

From Dec. 24ðJan. 1 

December 25-Christmas Day 

 

Dec. 17ðPSGTC Holiday Luncheon 
 11:30 am, at Broadway Baptist Church, 3rd 

floor meeting room with a seasonal music pro-

gram and PSGTC providing the meat dishes 

and those attending bringing side dishes to 

share.  

Have some Parkinson equipment you want to share?  

If you have some equipment you want to sell, share, or donate to another PSGTC member, just let us know and we’ll place a no-

tice in the next newsletter, website, and on our Facebook page at Parkinson Support Group of Tarrant County 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

       1 

2 3 6 4 5 6 6 7 6= 8 

9 10 6 11 12 6 13 14 6 15 

16 17 6 18 19 6 20 21 6= 22 

23 

 

        30 

24  
 

       31 

25 26  27 28 29 

       

December 2012 

PSGTC 

Share 

Meeting 

PSGTC  
Holiday 

Lunch 
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PARKINSON’S SUPPORT GROUP  

OF TARRANT COUNTY 
P. O. Box 939 

HURST, TX  76053 

Meetings are held at:     
Broadway Baptist Church / 305 W. Broadway, Room 302 / Fort Worth, TX  76104  

For info about our group call:  Help Line (817) 275-1909  Website: www.psgtc.org 

 

PARKINSONôS SUPPORT GROUP OF TARRANT COUNTY 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION AND RENEWAL FORM 

 

 

 

Date____________________________ 

 

Name of Parkinson Patient_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Name of Spouse/Family Member/Other___________________________________________________________________ 

 

Address ____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

___________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Home Phone____________________________ Cell Phone___________________________________________________ 

 

e-mail____________________________________________________________ 

 

Preferred Type of Membership: c  Family (patient and partner) ($20.00 per year) 

 c  Professional  ($30.00 per year) 

 c  Lifetime  ($200.00) 

 

Make check payable to PARKINSON’S SUPPORT GROUP OF TARRANT COUNTY (or PSGTC) 

Mail to: Merry Ann Bench, P. O. Box 939, Hurst, TX  76053 

The contents or opinions expressed in this Newsletter are those of individual writers and do not constitute an 

endorsement or approval by Parkinsonôs Support Group of Tarrant County. 

Kroger Supports PSGTC 
Take this Barcode to Kroger's grocery store and 

have them scan it to your Rewards Card.  

Krogerôs will donate a percent of everything you 

spend to our Parkinson Support Group. Ask your 

friends to participate too. 
Wishing you the 

Joys of the Season and a New 
Year of Health and Happiness  

 


